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MINUTES of the meeting of the ENVIRONMENT, WASTE AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held on Thursday 2 November 2006 at 10.30 am in the Elisabeth Room, Endeavour House Ipswich.

PRESENT:

 Councillor Graham Manuel – Chair

Councillor Peter Beer – Vice Chair

Councillors: Clare Aitchison, David Grutchfield, Steven Hudson, Kevan Lim, Wendy Mawer, Sandy Martin, Frank Warby, and Anne Whybrow.

Councillor Eddy Alcock, Portfolio Holder for Environment, Waste Management and Economic Development attended the meeting.

1. Apologies for Absence and Substitutions

There were no apologies for absence or substitutions.

2. Declarations of Interest and dispensations

Councillor Wendy Mawer and Councillor Eddy Alcock declared a personal interest in agenda item 5.

3. IMpact of 2006/07 budget on the delivery of services to the public

The Committee considered report EWED06/24 (copy in the minute book) inviting it to provide feedback to the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Waste Management and Economic Development on any issues that had arisen as a result of implementing the budget for 2006/07. 

In response to a comment, it was confirmed that it was difficult to measure the impact of changes made to the waste service’s recycling and composting performance as a result of the savings. The 2006/07 budget savings were chosen to minimise the impact on recycling and composting, if the impact could to be measured, it was thought that the impact on services would be very small.

The Chair invited the Committee to consider the impact on Budget savings detailed in Appendix A to the report. Responses to comments and questions are listed below.

3 - Increase in administration fees for section 38 agreements (highways adoption)

The Committee welcomed comments that improvements had been made to the process of adopting roads. A comment was made that if costs for adoption of roads were to be increased that it was likely that these costs would be passed on to developers and could have a direct impact on housing costs.

4 – East Suffolk Business Centre (dependent on purchase of centre from EEDA)

The Committee was advised that the East of England Development Agency (EEDA) had proposed to sell the business centre on the open market but to date had not done so. The centre was now fully occupied, and no further progress would be made until EEDA had made a decision.

7 – Increase income from recreational site car park charges

In response to a comment, the Committee was advised that whilst there had been some initial objections to the introduction of car parking charges from Clare Parish Council the car park charges had now been in place for some months and income was being received.

11 – Recover part of rent for Lackford Waste Site from contractor - Viridor

There had been no adverse effect on the relationship with the contractor as a result of taking this action.

12 – Withdraw earmarked budget for Waste Statistical Database

The Committee was advised that there had been other pressures on the Council’s corporate ICT priorities that had prevented the commencement of this work during the current year. However, another proposal was currently being considered to commence work on the database during the current year as it was recognised to be an important area.

20 – Reduce spending on external companies in relation to waste landfill site monitoring.

The Committee was advised that the contract was currently out for tender.

21 – Reduction of extra site staff at Waste HWRC sites

The Committee was advised that extra staff were no longer provided to the waste contractor to meet persons entering HWRC sites. The Committee was advised that Officers and the Portfolio Holder are aware of the weakness at the temporary Lowestoft site and that these were being considered with local councillors.

24 – Withdraw payments to Babergh DC, Mid Suffolk DC and Ipswich BC.

The Committee was advised that the withdrawal of the payments had not had any detrimental impact on relationships with the councils.

25 – Reduced pressure on processing refrigerators through HWRC’s

The Committee was advised that budget pressure arising from the processing of fridges had been reduced as more contractors had entered the market. The Portfolio Holder advised the Committee that the Ipswich Furniture Project had approached the Council to establish whether it could take some white goods which are left at HWRC’s. They would arrange to repair, test and sell white goods to persons as part of their charitable process. The Portfolio Holder had agreed to consider whether this request could be taken into account when the Council reviewed its contract next year.

27 and 28 – Suffolk Development Agency (SDA) – Reduced SCC contribution.

The Committee was advised that the SDA had been disappointed with the reduction in contributions from Suffolk County Council but that they were managing within the adjusted budget. The Council was talking to SDA to establish whether it was possible for the County Council to provide it with help in other areas.
Decision: The Committee received the report detailing savings that had been made during the current year and requested the Portfolio Holder to consider its comments on individual savings.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that its comments would assist the Portfolio Holder when considering future savings.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: Councillor Wendy Mawer and Councillor Eddy Alcock declared a personal interest as they were members of the Suffolk Development Agency.

Dispensations: None reported.

4. Pre Cabinet Scrutiny of Budget Proposals 2007/08 – Corporate Context

The Committee considered report EWED06/25 (copy in the minute book) that provided information about the serious financial constraints faced by the Council over the medium term and the duty it has to manage service provision within resources available for 2007/08 and beyond.

The Committee was provided with an additional document (copy in the minute book) that provided a summary of the budget consultation results that related to the Environment, Waste Management and Economic Development Portfolio. A copy of the summary document for the Council as a whole was available for all Members of the Committee following the meeting.

The Committee was advised of the planning process that required the Council to look at savings during the medium and long term in order to meeting the priorities of the Council. The Council expected the financial outlook to be tough and the provisional settlement to be broadly in line with what had been forecast. 

The Committee was advised of the cost increases that would be incurred if the Council did nothing. These related to inflation, demography and demand pressures together with unavoidable costs increases. Each directorate had identified potential cost savings which had been considered by the Administration. The Committee was advised of the percentage change in resources that was being provided to each directorate. Environment, Waste Management and Economic Development was to receive the largest increase in resources which reflected the Council’s priorities.

In response to questions and comments, the Committee was advised that the recently published White Paper would have implications for the Portfolio and that these would need to be explored in more detail. Whilst it was recognised that the number of targets that were required to be reported on had been reduced, where existing measures provided useful information the Council would continue to monitor them. A further comment was made that if fewer targets were being monitored, staff employed on this work could be redeployed in other areas. The Committee was advised that it was very difficult to comment on the implications of any changes proposed in the white paper as it had only recently been published. 

A view was expressed that although the Appendix in the report was very helpful in reflecting the context of the budget proposals and providing the Committee with an overview, it did not adequately address the questions referred to in the report that the Committee was asked to consider. Particular points raised related to the significance of CSD and other transformation programmes and it was not clear how decisions had been made to allocate budget savings or to prioritise additional expenditure across the Council’s entire spend.

The Committee was advised that there was a contract in place with Customer Service Direct which provided for HR, Finance and IT to be delivered over the next 10 years and therefore there were no budget savings associated with these areas.

In response to further comments and questions the Committee was advised that the report contained detailed savings proposals and provided the Committee with the best possible information. Scrutiny Committees were being provided with an opportunity to scrutinise the proposals three months earlier than last year. The savings relating to the Waste Management division had been designed to reduce costs such as Landfill tax and LATS fees that could be incurred in the longer term.

The Committee was advised that the speed of processing planning applications relating to minerals was not a good indicator to measure performance of the Council as it received very few applications and was keen to investigate all aspects of the application before making a decision. As a result it was possible that target dates would not be met. 

In response to two further questions the Committee was advised that the government grant settlement was for a two year period and that projected population growth had been taken in to account when preparing the budget proposals. However, there was always a delay in obtaining statistical data on population growth in order to compare these with the estimated figures in the budget proposals. The Committee was also advised that the Council had been very effective in successfully obtaining grants in recent years to support waste procurement. 

The Chair requested the Committee to come to a view on the questions in the report 

Decision: The Committee agreed by majority that:

(a) the process for making decisions about the budget was as clear as it could be, recognising that the report had been prepared three months earlier than last year,

(b) it was clear about the Administration’s priorities,

(c) it had been provided with satisfactory explanations as to why the priorities had been chosen,

(d) there was clear information about the financial constraints and it was recognised that these had arisen because of the lack of government funding and the scale of the savings that needed to be made, and

(e) there had been a number of opportunities for the public to become aware of the Administration’s priorities.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered by a majority that it had been provided with information to enable it to answer the questions detailed in the report.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

5. Pre Cabinet Discussion Scrutiny of Budget Proposals 2007/08 – Environment, Waste and economic Development

The Committee considered report EWED06/26 (copy in the minute book) inviting it to scrutinise the robustness of the risk assessments for the impact of savings proposals on service delivery and the robustness of the assessed delivery of savings proposals.

The Committee was advised that the provision of Waste Management dominated the Portfolio. It was anticipated that the service would monitor and manage the vacancy process which would mean that in all probability there would be no redundancies in the directorate. The Committee’s attention was drawn to paragraph 10 in the Appendix 1 which stated that the Portfolio Holder was conscious of the distorting effect of Waste Management on his Portfolio. As a result he had requested a rigorous review of services other than Waste Management to be undertaken.

The Committee was advised that of the £19.4 million budget for waste management for 2006/7, approximately £17.5 million was earmarked for contract payments this left very little scope to meet the desired workforce and efficiency savings. The Committee was also advised that Waste Management was one of the Administration’s priorities and that it did not want to make savings in the short term that would lead to problems in the future.

The Committee suggested that the Portfolio Holder should consider adding the following additional wording to the end of paragraph 11 of Appendix 1 of the report ‘and also look at Business Growth in the Energy Sector’. The Portfolio Holder supported this amendment and agreed that he would arrange for the revised wording to be considered by Cabinet.

In response to a question, the Committee was advised that the precept payable to Eastern Sea Fisheries was also payable by Norfolk County Council and was levied because the County had a coastline. It was confirmed that as a precept, the Council had no control over the amount payable.

The Committee agreed that it should add to its forward work programme two items, the first item would enable it to scrutinise a review of Countryside Recreation sites the second was to scrutinise the review of management options for the Archaeology Service. The Committee considered that by adding the two items to its forward work programme that it would be able to establish how the services were currently managed and options for the future management of the services. This would enable the Committee to provide the Portfolio Holder with its views prior to any consideration by the Cabinet. 

The Chair invited the Committee to consider the impact on budget savings detailed in Annex 1 of the Appendix to the report. Responses to comments and questions are listed below.

EWMED2 Waste – Reduce Staff Costs through managing staff turnover and vacancies.

The Committee was advised that these savings could be achieved through changes to incremental progressions and through posts being vacated for short periods due to turnover.

EWMED3 Waste – Stopping paint collection at Foxhall Household Waste Recycling Centre

The Committee was concerned that this facility would be withdrawn, and the effect that it could have on the environment if members of the public used other methods to dispose of paint. The Committee was advised that the current facility was a pilot scheme and that cost of the scheme was high because of the need to use specialist chemists to deal with paint as it was considered to be a hazardous substance.

The Committee was advised that district and borough councils provided a free collection service for paint. Members of the Committee commented that they were not aware that this service existed. The Committee asked the Portfolio Holder to consider whether there were any alternative actions that could be taken to ensure that a paint collection facility could continue to be available and that it could be extended to all household waste recycling centres. The Committee also requested that more publicity be provided on the free collection service if paint collection ceased at Foxhall as it considered that this might reduce the possibility of fly tipping as a method of disposing of unwanted paint.

EWMED6 Countryside Services, Archaeology, Development Control, Economic Development, External Funding and Programme Management, Development Policy – Increasing Income.

A member of the Committee indicated that they would support a review of car parking charges at Countryside Parks. The Committee was advised that the County Council had the power to charge for monitoring privately owned landfill sites.

EWMED7 Waste – Increase in the administrative charge to district and borough councils for collecting trade waste

The Committee was advised that negotiations were taking place with district and borough councils on trade waste issues. It was envisaged that the increase in administrative charges would not have a significant impact on relationships given that it was a small amount when spread over all districts and boroughs.

EWMED 8, 9 and 10 Countryside Services, Archaeology and Development Control

In response to a comment, the Committee was advised that whilst the review of the management of the services had been listed as part of the budget savings process, the opportunity was being taken to consider how the services could be continued as well as budget savings. The Committee agreed that it would receive details of the Development Control Service proposals in its next information bulletin in order to determine whether there were any specific areas for scrutiny.

The Portfolio Holder thanked the Committee for its comments on proposed budget savings, indicating that it had been a very productive meeting.

Decision: The Committee agreed:

(a) to ask the Portfolio Holder to add the following additional wording to the end of paragraph 11 of Appendix 1 to the report ‘and also to look at Business Growth in the Energy Sector.’, 

(b) to add to its forward work programme two items on the current and future management of Countryside Services and Archaeology Services,

(c) that an item be included in the information bulletin for its next meeting on Development Control and the delegation of elements of highways development control to other councils,

(d) that the proposals reflected the corporate and service priorities,

(e) that the information provided in the report and in the response to members questions provided evidence that there has been a thorough consideration of opportunities and risks associated with the proposed changes,

(f) that key risks to service users had been identified,

(g) that areas had been identified where there were risks to service users and possible ways of reducing the risk had been discussed,

(h) that the Cabinet should consider the risks associated with withdrawing the paint collection facility at the Foxhall Household Waste Recycling Centre and that consideration should be given by officers to promoting the paint collection service provided by district and borough councils if the service is withdrawn at Foxhall.

(i) that consultation on the proposals had taken place but that this was ongoing.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that it had had been provided with information to enable it to answer the questions detailed in the report and had identified areas which required scrutiny at future meetings.
Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: Councillor Wendy Mawer and Councillor Eddy Alcock declared a personal interest as they were Board Members of 1st East Urban Regeneration Company.
Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 1.33 pm
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